
 
   

                   Agenda 
 
 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

Tuesday, December 6, 2022 
 
 

1. Roll Call – 7:00 P.M. – City Hall Council Chambers 
 
2. Approval of Minutes – October 4, 2022  Regular Meeting 

 
3. New Business 

 
a. Case #867 – A rear-yard setback request for 212 West Mitchell Street 

 
4. Public Comment 

 
5. Updates 

 
6. Adjournment 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

     
 

 

 
 Alternatively, you may join the meeting via the Zoom platform  

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87835861651 

Meeting ID: 878 3586 1651 
 

Or by calling +1 646 558 8656 US 
 
Persons interested in addressing the Zoning Board of Appeals during the meeting under 
public comment period can press the “raise hand” button in Zoom or by phone press *9. 
 
 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/87835861651
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Minutes 
 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 
 

October 4, 2022 
 

A regular meeting of the City of Petoskey Zoning Board of Appeals was conducted in the City Hall 
Council Chambers on Tuesday, October 4, 2022. Roll was called at 7:00 P.M. 
 
 

 Present: Lori Pall, Chairperson   
Chris Hinrichs  

     Jim Knibbs  
Matt McSweeney  
Scott Morrison 

     Jessica Shaw-Nolff 
      
    Absent: Mary Clinton  
      
 Others: Jeff Grantham, Grantham Building and Remodeling, LLC 
   Karla Sherman, 105 Division Street 
   Richard Smith, 115 Division Street 
        
           Staff: Zachary Sompels, City Planner 
    
Upon motion and support, the minutes from the July 12, 2022 regular meeting were approved.  
Motion carried 6-0. 
 

Case #866 – Request for Lot Coverage, Front-yard Setback,  
and Rear-yard Setback Variances at 510 Rose Street 

 
Staff explained that the request was for lot coverage, front-yard setback, and rear-yard setback 
variances to allow for the tear down and rebuilding with expansion of an existing attached front 
porch and tear down and rebuilding onto the owners property, a rear addition. The lot is a 2,033 
square foot parcel and the existing structure is non-conforming to the setbacks, as well as lot 
coverage. Additionally, the existing rear porch is six inches onto the neighboring property. The 
ordinance requires the front-yard setback be a minimum of 25 feet, a rear-yard setback of 35 feet 
and a maximum lot coverage of 30%. The current state of the property has a front yard setback 
of six feet, a rear yard setback of negative six inches, and a lot coverage of 49%.  
 
Jeff Grantham, Grantham Building and Remodeling, LLC and applicant for the owners of 510 
Rose Street, stated that the principal change is to rebuild the existing front porch slightly closer to 
the street and the full width of the house to allow proper use of the structure, while a tear down 
and rebuild of the rear addition onto their own property would allow for proper use while removing 
any inconvenience for the neighbor. It was because of these that the lot coverage variance would 
be required.  
 
Chairperson Pall took public comments at this time.  
 
Karla Sherman, 105 Division Street, spoke about her concerns with the property having previous 
issues with short term rentals and these improvements would only exacerbate the problem.  
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Richard Smith, 115 Division Street, made comments on how he thought these improvements 
could be done without a variance.  
 
Board members reviewed the facts and discussed.  
 
Board members then reviewed the variance checklist. 
 

• Discussion resulted in deciding that strict compliance with dimensional requirements of 
the zoning ordinance would still allow the property to be useable. 

• The consensus on whether there was another way to accomplish the same purpose 
without a variance was that while a variance would be needed to rebuild the existing 
structure, the expansion of the deck the full length of the house was less of their concern.  

• Whether the need for a variance was due to a situation that was unique to the property 
and not generally found elsewhere in the same zoning district was discussed and 
ultimately decided that the small size of the lot was unique to the area and out of control 
of the applicant. 

• Discussion on whether the granting of the variance would still uphold the spirit and intent 
of the ordinance resulted in a consensus that permitting the fully requested variance would 
further encroach into open space and have a negative effect on site lines with the alley.  

• The consensus on whether the need for a variance was created by the applicant was that 
the house was constructed and additions were made long before the applicant purchased 
the home.  

 
Board member Hinrichs made a motion, seconded by Board member Morrison, to approve a 
variance for the front-yard setback to the existing six feet from the property line, the width of the 
house, based on the findings of fact in the agenda memo and the findings provided by the 
applicant that demonstrate there is a practical difficulty created by Section 1600 of the Zoning 
Ordinance due to the unusually small lot size and the fact that the structure exists at that line 
currently.  Motion carried 6-0. 
 
Board member Knibbs made a motion, seconded by Board member Morrison, to approve a 
variance for the rear-yard setback to be at the lot line based on the findings of fact in the agenda 
memo and the findings provided by the applicant that demonstrate there is a practical difficulty 
created by Section 1600 of the Zoning Ordinance due to the unusually small lot size and the fact 
that this is an improvement in setback from the current structure.  Motion carried 6-0. 
 
Board member Morrison made a motion, seconded by Board member Hinrichs, to approve a 
variance for lot coverage of 49.5% based on the findings of fact in the agenda memo and the 
findings provided by the applicant that demonstrate there is a practical difficulty created by Section 
1600 of the Zoning Ordinance due to the unusually small lot size, the fact that they would be 
bringing the rear addition closer to setback compliance, and the fact that any structure built there 
would require variances of some kind.  Motion carried 6-0. 
 
 

Public Comment 
 
No public comments were received. 
 

Updates 
 
Staff gave a report that they are working with Mr. Frentz on compliance of his illegal structure.  
 
 
The meeting was then adjourned at 8:45 P.M. 
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                  Agenda Memo 

 
BOARD:    Zoning Board of Appeals 
 
MEETING DATE:    December 6, 2022        DATE PREPARED:  November 15, 2022 
 
AGENDA SUBJECT:       Case #867 – Requested Rear-yard Setback Variance for the Construction  
         Of a Two-family Residence at 212 West Mitchell Street 

       
RECOMMENDATION:     Consider the Variance Request 
                                                                                                                          
 

Background 
A variance for an 8.5 foot setback was approved on this property 
in July 2022. Due to a siting error, the applicant has come back to 
ask for a 6 foot setback. 
 
The subject property is an 11,325 square foot parcel on the north 
side of West Mitchell Street between Liberty Street and Wachtel 
Avenue.  The current business sits near the front (south) part of 
the property in the B-3 Zoning District. This request is unique 
because residential uses are permitted in this district but fall under 
B-3 ruling for setbacks (20 foot rear setbacks). While building code 
and fire code have few regulations on distances between 
buildings, pending proper fire wall installation, ample room for 
public safety officers to work between buildings is always 
welcome.   

 
Request 
The applicant would like to build a two-family residence behind the business at 212 West Mitchell Street.  
The structure would total 1,300 square feet (not including the deck), and would reduce the rear-yard 
setback from 20 feet to 6 feet.  

Table 1 Variance Request – 212 W Mitchell Street 
 

  
B-3  District  

 

 
Existing  

 
Proposed Resulting 

Variance 

Rear setback 20 Feet 0 6 14 

                                 
The applicant’s statement of practical difficulty is enclosed.   
 
Action 
In making its motion, the Board shall state the grounds, or findings of fact, upon which it justifies the 
granting of a variance and may place or attach any conditions regarding the location, character and 
features of the request that further the purposes of the ordinance.  
 
 
 
 

Source: Emmet County GIS, 
Spring 2017 ortho photo 
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In addition, a variance should only be granted after consideration of the following factors:  
 

1) The need for the variance is due to unique circumstances, or physical conditions, of the property 
involved, such as exceptional narrowness, shallowness, shape or area, exceptional topographic 
conditions or other extraordinary or exceptional conditions of the specific piece of property and 
is not shared by neighboring properties; 
 

2) The request is not due to the applicant’s personal or economic situation; 
 

3) The practical difficulty was not created by an action of the applicant; 
 

4) The requested variance is the minimum variance necessary to grant substantial relief to the 
applicant while at the same time minimizing any adverse impacts to other property owners in 
the general neighborhood or zoning district; 
 

5) The request, if granted, would not cause substantial detriment to the public good or substantially 
impair the intent and purpose of the ordinance; and 
 

6) The strict application of the regulations would result in peculiar or exceptional practical 
difficulties.  
 

zs 
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Previous garages that have been demo'd 
showing on property line at the alley.

Current pinning of new 
townhouses  southwest corner



Hello Zachary, 
 
I am writing regarding the recent letter that was sent to us on November 18, 
2022, requesting a rear yard setback variance for 212 West Mitchell Street. 
 
We are in Arizona right now and did not receive the letter, but our neighbor 
contacted us and texted a copy of the letter to let us know.  We live at 200 W. 
Lake Street, Unit 15.  Our unit faces the location of the property in question.  
When we are outside on our balcony or inside with the windows open, we can 
hear the noise from the current rental just down the way from there which is 
owned by the same company.  It is my understanding that there was a letter for 
that multifamily rental that was sent out in June or July that we did not receive. 
 
Our concern is the additional noise and the stability of the hill with the rental 
being built that much closer to the slope of the hill.  With the building space as is, 
maybe the owner could plant trees as a buffer and add stability to the hill. 
 
We will not be able to attend your upcoming meeting to express our concerns.  
Let this letter serve as our voice in this matter. 
 
Thank you for your time. 
 
August & Peggy Matuzak 
200 W. Lake Street, Unit 15 
Petoskey, MI  49770 



Zachary,  
 
I am writing as a follow up to our phone conversation regarding a letter we received 
from November 18, 2022 requesting a rear yard setback variance for 212 West Mitchell 
St.  
 
We own a condo at 200 W. Lake St. Unit # 16 directly below the intended units to be 
built.  Our main concern is the noise level with the noise travelling directly down the 
hill.  Young and Meathe own another rental property at Jefferson at the top of the 
staircase. On at least 1 occasion we have had to go tell the renters that the noise was 
travelling directly down into our condo where we could hear their entire 
conversation.  They were on the deck at the time.  
 
I understand that the benefit to a property on the hill would be to enjoy the view of the 
water.  But if the rear yard set back variance is denied, our hope would be for some 
landscaping to provide a sound buffer between this property and our property below.  
 
We are also concerned about the integrity and stablility of the hill especially if the unit 
would be built closer to the edge of the property line.     
 
I understand there was a notice that went out in June or July to build this Multi Family 
rental.  We NEVER received that notice and and are totally caught off guard that there 
will be building happening directly up hill from our condo.  
 
We are unavailable on December 6th to attend the meeting or Zoom, but we wanted to 
share our concerns regarding  212 W. Mitchell St.  
 
Sincerely,  
 
Catherine and David Rabahy  
200 West Lake St. #16  
Petoskey  
734 945-2643  
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